
DEPUTY SECRETARY OF DEFENSE 

101 0 DEFENSE PENTAGON 

WASHINGTON, DC 20301-1010 

MEMORANDUM FOR SENIOR PENTAGON LEADERSHIP 

SEP 2 4 2021 

DEFENSE AGENCY AND DOD FIELD ACTIVITY DIRECTORS 

SUBJECT: Guidance for Continuation of Operations During a Lapse of Appropriations 

Many appropriations provided under the Department of Defense Appropriations Act, 2021 

(division C of P.L. 116-260) expire at 11:59 PM Eastern Standard Time on Thursday, 
September 30, 2021. The Administration does not want a lapse in appropriations, which would 
require the Federal government to shut down. The Administration is willing to work with the 
Congress to enact a short-term continuing resolution (CR) if necessary to fund critical Federal 

government operations and allow Congress the time to pass the full-year 2022 appropriations. The 
Secretary and I hope that the Congress will quickly pass the annual appropriations bill for Defense 
activities prior to fiscal year 2022. However, prudent management requires that the Department 

prepare for a possible lapse in appropriations. 

The attachment to this memorandum is the Department's biennial plan (updated 
September 2021) that provides instructions for continuing essential operations in the absence of 
appropriated funds. The Department must continue operations necessary for the safety of human 

life or the protection of property, including operations in support of other Federal agencies 
related to individuals evacuated from Afghanistan; a list of current military operations deemed 
necessary for national security will be supplied separately. These activities will be "excepted" 

from the effects of a lapse in appropriations and will continue to be carried out: all other 
activities-including, with few exceptions, temporary duty travel-would need to be shut down 

in an orderly and deliberate fashion. 

All military personnel performing active duty will continue in their normal duty status 
regardless of their affiliation with excepted or non-excepted activities. Military personnel will 
not be paid until such time as Congress appropriates funds available to compensate them for this 

period of service. Civilian personnel who are necessary to carry out or support excepted 
activities will continue in their normal duty status and also will not be paid until Congress 
appropriates funds for their compensation. Civilian employees paid from lapsed appropriations 
and who are not necessary to carry out or support excepted activities will be furloughed, i.e., 

placed in a non-work, non-pay status. 

The responsibility for determining which activities meet the criteria for being excepted 
from shutdown resides with the Secretaries of the Military Departments and Heads of the DoD 
Components, including the combatant commanders with respect to activities undertaken by their 
immediate headquarters and subordinate joint headquarters. These officials may delegate this 

authority as they deem appropriate. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Assistant Secretary of 
Defense for Special Operations/Low Intensity Conflict is responsible for determining which 
activities wholly funded by Major Force Program- I] are excepted from shutdown. The attached 
guidance should be used in making this determination. The guidance does not identify every 
excepted activity, but rather provides overarching direction and general principles for making 
these determinations. 
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